DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

FRIDAY, 18 DECEMBER 2009 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Cape, Clarke M, Earp (substitute for Councillor Morton), Mrs Farmer, Farmer P, Layden, McDevitt, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Rutherford and Scarborough

ALSO 

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Bowman attended part of the meeting having registered to speak on behalf of Councillor Ray Knapton, Ward Councillor in respect of application 09/0998 (land at Crossgates Road, Hallbankgate, Cumbria)

Councillor Collier attended part of the meeting having registered to speak as Ward Councillor in respect of application 09/0949 (Field 4818, Beaumont, Carlisle)

DC.80/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Morton.

DC.81/09
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Earp declared that he would not be participating in applications 09/0802 and 09/0803 (Crown Hotel, Wetheral, Carlisle Cumbria, CA4 8ES) as a Member of the Committee.  The declaration related to the fact that was a Ward Councillor he had registered a Right to Speak on behalf of the residents of Wetheral.  

Councillor Mrs Farmer declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 09/0992 (land at Barras Close, Barras Close, Carlisle).  The interest related to the fact that she lived adjacent to the site and the development could affect the value of the property she owned.

Councillor P Farmer declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 09/0992 (land at Barras Close, Barras Close, Carlisle).  The interest related to the fact that he lived adjacent to the site and the development could affect the value of the property he owned.

Councillor Layden declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 09/0998 (land at Crossgates Road, Hallbankgate).  The interest related to the fact that he was a City Council representative on the board of Riverside, Carlisle.

Councillor Mrs Riddle declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of applications 09/0802 and 09/0803 (Crown Hotel, Wetheral, Carlisle Cumbria, CA4 8ES).  The interest related to the fact that she was a personal friend of one of the objectors who lived next to the proposed development site.
DC.82/09
PUBLIC REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The Assistant Director (Governance) outlined, for the benefit of those members of the public present at the meeting, the procedure to be followed in dealing with rights to speak.

DC.83/09
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING

RESOLVED - That the applications referred to in the schedule of applications under A, B, C and D be approved/refused/deferred, subject to the conditions as set out in the schedule of decisions attaching to these minutes.

(1)
Demolition of former storage and workshop buildings; erection of new buildings to house 40no craft/art workshop units, retail facilities, admin support with performance areas, 205no student bedrooms (including usage by occupants of craft/workshop units); facade alterations to 36-40 Denton Street, creation of 2no additional flats; alterations to 2no flats (including partial change of use), Denton Business Park, Denton Street, Carlisle, CA2 5EL (Application 09/0815)

The Development Control Manager submitted his report on the application.  He advised that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee as it related to a site where planning permission had previously been refused by the Committee and, in addition, the proposals represented a major development.  

The Development Control Manager advised that the residential accommodation for students would be mainly single occupancy with some accommodation for two people.  He further advised that there were several items that had been included in the Supplementary Schedule.  These included:

· A copy of an e-mail from a resident of Sheffield Street who expressed concern about the amount of litter, noise and potential trouble the proposed development would bring to the area.  The resident’s home was near the Viaduct which would be the main thoroughfare for most people returning to the development late at night.  The resident referred to noise being carried from a small number of people already making that journey and believed that the noise would be exacerbated by over 200 students and their friends. 

· A further letter was reproduced from someone who was landlord of property in Carlisle and reiterated the points made by similar providers of accommodation in Carlisle that had already been set out in the main Schedule

· A letter of support from a former student now an artist working in Carlisle who said that she could not speak too highly of the proposal

· A letter from the project architects setting out some further details in response to matters raised by consultees, and

· A draft decision notice that included conditions that were recommended if approval was granted.  

The Development Control Manager advised that since the Supplementary Schedule had been completed and dispatched a letter had been received from the Head of Facilities Management at the University of Cumbria.  The letter stated that:

· Representatives of the applicants had worked closely with staff from the University from the initial concept stage to the present application

· He believed that the development would complement and add to the present accommodation and go a long way to meet future demand with high quality accommodation

· The university supported both the quality and the numbers being proposed and welcomed the fact that graduates were being encouraged to stay in Carlisle after their graduation

· Nobody could be certain, in the present economic climate, of the exact growth in the number of new students but the University was committed to developing both the University in Cumbria and Carlisle as a University city and the proposed development could only help

· The University’s Commercial Services Manager and her staff were looking forward to working with the team at Denton Business Park and helping in the marketing of the development.

The Development Control Manager advised that the application was essentially to re-develop a vacant, brown field site that was located close to the city centre and closer still to the proposed main campus for the University of Cumbria.  Although principally aimed at students and graduates, it was not exclusively so and the applicants anticipated interest from persons receiving education or training in Carlisle at such establishments as Carlisle College and those attending courses or undertaking internships or other medical training, such as nursing, at the Cumberland Infirmary.

The Development Control Manager further advised that there were 4 main ‘components’ within the scheme.  They were new build blocks fronting Denton Street, Collingwood Street and Blencowe Street, together with an internal block known as the ‘central block’.  One access point for vehicles would be provided, from Blencowe Street, with two other entrances, for pedestrian use, from Denton Street and Collingwood Street.  All would be gated to provide security and safety outside normal ‘daytime’ hours of operation and enable supervision and social management, a concern to some residents of the area and a matter also raised by the Police from a ‘Secure by Design’ perspective.  The Development Control Manager further advised that the workshops/studios and retail areas were at the Denton Street frontage and would have some residential accommodation above them.  The other blocks were residential with essentially studio accommodation, some for two people but mainly aimed at single occupancy, with communal kitchen/lounge areas.

The Development Control Manager explained that the development was aimed at minimal car usage with heavy focus on its pedestrian and cycle-friendly supply and maintenance operation transferred from other premises in Denton Holme and financial contributions to the wider cycle network.  A S106 Agreement would deal with that financial contribution together with a further, separate contribution towards improved sports facilities, their management and amenity green space.

The Development Control Manager advised that architecturally, the scheme sought to present street frontages that reflected the immediate neighbours and so were principally brick faced, under slate roofs, with sash-proportioned windows with sills and brick header course detailing.  The more ‘internal’ buildings were very much more contemporary but employed combinations of brick, smooth faced curtain walling, glazing to stair wells and balustrades, etc.

The Development Control Manager added that in addition to the two matters that the report identified, the S106 Agreement should cover, relating to funding, it was suggested that two further matters should be covered within the Agreement:

· Although the applicants had stated that they intended to operate the development in line with the National Code of Standards it was suggested that that should be an obligation within the S106 Agreement, and 

· As Members were aware, the City Council had a ‘Percent for Art’ policy (Policy LC15 of the Local Plan) that applied to major new developments.  The application was the perfect scheme for that to be applied. As, for example, the ironwork that would be needed for the security gates would be an excellent project for an artist/craftsman based in Carlisle as a practical, functional, and permanent exhibition of his or her work.

In conclusion the Development Control Manager advised that the application was an innovative and imaginative proposal which had the potential to offer a major asset that would hopefully enhance the city’s ability to retain its graduate base from the creative industries, encourage the establishment of an arts/crafts ‘hub’ with potential spin-offs to the local economy, and provide accommodation that would enhance the stock of specialist residential space for students and young persons undertaking training in Carlisle.  Although there were objections it was not considered that they were of sufficient substance to warrant refusal of the application.  

The Development Control Manager consequently recommended that the application be approved, subject to the prior attainment of a S106 agreement that would deliver the developer contributions sought in relation to off-site open space provision and the funding towards the improvement of the cycle network.  

Members were therefore requested to authorise Officers to issue the planning permission following the completion of the Agreement.

Mr Houston (Objector) stated that although he was not opposed to the development he was concerned about the scale, design and future management.  Mr Houston asked whether there was a need for the development as demonstrated and work units for the artists.  He stated that he was disappointed that the police had not commented on the impact the development could have on residents and businesses.  He believed that there were already problems In Denton Holme with young people causing problems.  The interaction between those young people and students is acknowledged but has not been addressed by the development.  
Mr Houston explained that the University usually provided pastoral care, security and behavioural support, but believed that the letter of support from the University focussed on its future involvement in marketing.  He advised that the officer’s report seemed to say that those issues would be met by the developer operating the approved landlord scheme but that the issues would be security and not pastoral.

Mr Houston was also concerned that the County Council’s assessment of the impact on parking looked at car usage rather than car ownership.  He believed that there would be in the region of 40 parking spaces required rather than the 14 proposed.

Mr Houston, in his letter of objection, had raised concern about balconies being part of the design and believed that they increased the risk of accidents and noise and lack of privacy.  He also believed that the development was too high and that the development was inappropriate.

Mr Dodd (on behalf of the Applicant) advised that he was speaking as one of the Directors of Denton Business Park.  He stated that a lot of hard work had gone into the application and there had been many discussions with the University.  He advised that McKnights had owned the site for several years and had had applications for housing refused in the past.  They had spoken with the University and agreed it would be the perfect site for student accommodation.  Mr Dodd believed the development would provide employment opportunities for the creative industry that could help students stay in Carlisle when they had finished at the University.  
Mr Dodd believed that the number of proposed parking spaces was correct for a viable development and the demand for graduates staying in Carlisle.  He advised that there had been support from businesses in Denton Holme and although there had been concern about the loss of trade during the summer months but if was believed that the trade during term time would offset any loss.  
Mr Dodd advised that parking would be provided beneath the accommodation in Blencowe Street and that the Environment Agency were satisfied that no living accommodation was on the ground floor as there was a risk of flooding in the area.  Mr Dodd explained that the applicants were fully committed to encouraging people to walk or cycle into Carlisle.

Mr Dodd concluded by saying that the exhibition space would bring a cultural aspect to Carlisle as a whole and the architecture was in keeping with the streets within Denton Holme.
A Member believed that the development was exciting and would lead Carlisle into becoming a vibrant and successful University city.  He believed that there was not sufficient parking spaces available in the current application and hoped that the planners would look again at that aspect.  
With regard to surface water, the Member believed that planners need to be encouraged to have facilities for harvesting and storing run-off water.
A Member stated that, as a Member of the Planning Committee and the Ward Councillor for Denton Holme he welcomed the application and believed that the proposed frontages in Blencowe Street and Denton Street would add to the area.  He believed that the students would integrate into the community and that there would be benefits for both students and the community, as students would be able to use the facilities at the Community Centre as well as the University.  

With respect to parking the Member believed that the cycle maintenance and repair shop would be useful for students, cycle clubs and residents.

A Member stated that a lot of emphasis had been placed on how green the development was but that the report highlighted that more energy efficiency measures could have been included and suggested that the development would have been a flagship of energy efficiency and asked whether the developer would consider incorporating more energy efficiency measures into the development.  

The Development Control Manager advised that there were still some aspects to be decided and that some energy efficiency measures may arise.

A Member asked about the opening hours of the development.  The Development Control Manager advised that he did not know but as a general approach all residents within 200 metres would get notification of a director dial telephone number should there be any problems and that it would be covered by the S106 Agreement.
A Member asked, as it had been suggested security gates could be made as part of a project by a student, they would not be in place when the development opens.  He therefore queried what security measures would be in place from the first day.  The Development Control Manager advised that the pedestrian gates would be in place on the Denton Street and Collingwood Street blocks as part of phase one, but that the main gate, at Blencowe Street was the final phase where the access road went through the site.  That phase was, however, due to be completed in September 2011.
A Member was concerned about the height of the 5 storey areas of the development and asked what calculations and observations had been done from the street.  The Development Control Manager advised that the 5 storey section was at the rear of Blencowe Street and a substantial distance from residences.  He advised that the site was largely in an employment area and that the nearest residential properties were beyond the recommended limit.  With respect to the chimney height the Development Control Manager confirmed that the height of the buildings were below that of the chimney.  
A Member asked what arrangements had been made for the storage and collection of recycling and waste bins.  The Development Control Manager advised that the applicants had spoken with the City Council’s Waste Services Manager who had advised that there would need to be bulk storage and separation provided in Blencowe Street and the central buildings.  The Development Control Manager further advised that although the road could not be adopted due to the gates it would be constructed to adoptable standards to allow large vehicles access and that trade waste would be collected from area furthest away from the accommodation.
RESOLVED – That authority to issue approval be granted subject to S106 agreement with additions referred to in the discussion.

(2)
Erection of 10no low cost dwellings, land at Crossgates Road, Hallbankgate, Cumbria (Application 09/0998)

The Chair advised that information had been received immediately prior to the meeting that Members had not had time to read.  Therefore she proposed a short recess to allow time for Members to read the information.

There was a short recess from 10:50 to 11:02.

Having declared a personal and prejudicial interest Councillor Layden left the meeting and took no part in the discussion.  

The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the application was a major application of local interest based upon which residents wished to exercise their rights to speak.  

The Principal Development Control Officer advised that further to the site visit objections had been received from Farlam Parish Council, David McLean, Friends of the Lake District and the North Pennines AONB Officer.  The application had attracted 46 objections and a petition of 170 signatures.  
The Principal Development Control Officer explained that a district survey carried out by Rural Carlisle East had identified a need for 106 new houses per year.  The Housing Strategy Officer had spoken with Brampton Rural Housing Association who had advised they had a waiting list of people requiring accommodation.  Riverside Carlisle also had 7 people on their waiting although one of those was also on the Brampton Rural housing Association list.  

The Principal Development Control Officer advised that a desk survey had been done to carry out an ecological survey of great crested newts and that a survey would be carried out in the Spring to determine whether the newts could be accommodated in 2 nearby ponds if the proposed accommodation was approved.  
The Principal Development Control Officer further advised that a flood risk assessment identified that there would be a reduced risk of flooding further downstream.  Slides presented to the Committee showed various aspects of the site.

The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the City Council’s drainage engineer had looked at the report and had no objections to the proposals.  

In conclusion the Principal Development Control Officer advised that it was considered that the main disadvantage with the proposal was caused by having residential development outside the designated boundary of the village.  The advantages were that Hallbankgate was a Local Service Centre, that the application site was considered to be well related to the village, the scale was not considered to be untoward, the proposal was part of on-going attempts to meet the current need for 106 units per annum across Rural Carlisle East, any impact on the living conditions of neighbouring residents was not considered to be of sufficient scale to merit refusal, and the impact on the character of the area had been mitigated because of the design, form and relationship to existing development.

The Principal Development Control Officer advised that an updated report would be presented to Members following receipt of the awaited Flood Risk Assessment and ground contamination report.

Therefore, the Principal Development Control Officer recommended that authority to issue approval be granted subject to the clarification of a need for a newt survey and the water features referred to and a satisfactory Flood Risk Assessment and contamination report.

Mr Cheetham (Objector) advised that although he was employed by the City Council in the Planning Department he was speaking as a resident of Hallbankgate and was attending the Committee in his own time.  Mr Cheetham stated that when the survey was done some time ago on housing needs there was a need for 5 affordable homes.  However, he believed that the argument had not been proven and that there should be a further survey to establish current need.  
Mr Cheetham was also concerned about the impact of the development on the landscape.  He stated that members of the RSPB parked in the car park then walked through the village to the bird watching sites.  Coaches also used the car park and drop people off.  He believed that the proposed development would change the appearance of a village that had not changed in 100 years.  

Mrs Marsh (Objector) advised that she lived in Pallion House and she believed that there was a need for a long term look at putting the right development in the right place, and she did not believe Hallbankgate was the right place for the proposed development.  She believed that Riverside Carlisle had not carried out the proper assessment and that they had tried to make the site fit their need for affordable housing.  She believed they had ignored the concerns of residents, the Parish Council and organisations such as the North Pennine AONB whose job it was to manage and preserve wildlife and the landscape.  
Mrs Marsh believed that Riverside had overlooked the grounds on which applications had been refused previously because of the detrimental impact on the landscape.  She believed that the issues that applied when the previous application was refused still applied and that while it may be an exception site it did not meet the necessary requirements in respect of Policy H6.  

Mrs Marsh stated that the area was a unique part of the Parish landscape with a landmark of a 19th century house and the fells that were valued by residents and tourists.  Mrs Marsh believed that the petition showed the level of opposition to the application.
Mrs Marsh believed that while there may be a need for affordable housing it should be met with the appropriate development and in the right place and the right size.  She urged that the Committee turn down the application and that more suitable sites be investigated that would better meet the needs of the residents and a development that would be in keeping with the Parish and the landscape.
Mrs Hardy (on behalf of Mrs Shaw – objector) stated that the Residents Group was seeking refusal of the application and that it wished the Committee to encourage the applicants to initiate and commit to discussion with the Parish Council to identify the precise need for affordable housing and an alternative site that would be more in keeping with the parish landscape.  She stated that Policy H6 referred to Rural Exception Sites and set out two tests that needed to be met before approval could be granted.  She believed that neither of these tests had been met in the proposed application.  The first test, an up to date local survey to determine the need for low cost housing was out of date and that the survey for Rural Carlisle East did not provide specific evidence of the need for low cost housing in Farlam Parish.  She believed that the proposed development would extend the village by 15%.
Mrs Hardy stated that the second test, that required the site for low cost housing to be carefully selected, had not been met as the application site was open land of crucial importance to the quality and setting of the village.  She believed that as the site had been turned down for development previously the objections from the Parish Council, North Pennine AONB and Friends of the Lake District demonstrated the strength of opposition to the application and that the application should be refused as it did not meet the tests of the relevant planning policies.
Mr Mangan (Objector) drew attention to the slide that had been shown of the flooding that occurred at the proposed site.  He advised that he lived opposite the site and that flooding on 1/3 of the site was regularly up to 4ft to 5ft deep.  He advised that in heavy rain the water seeped through the dry stone wall and ran down the road and gathered in his garden.  A flood risk assessment had been carried out but made little reference to existing properties in low lying areas of the site.  
Mr Mangan believed that as there was no gauged hydrometric data available there was significantly uncertainty about the catchment area during a large flood.  He also believed that there was insufficient date available regarding flood spill across Crossgates Road.  Mr Mangan believed that the loss of flood plain storage would increase the risk of flood locally to properties downstream to the site.  He believed that the flows and levels had been overestimated and should not be applied to determine flood risk.  Mr Mangan stated that the site was a natural flood catchment area and if removed flooding would be inevitable.
Councillor Bowman advised that she was representing Councillor Knapton (Ward Councillor) who was in agreement with the objections of the residents of Hallbankgate.  He asked the Committee to consider the impact of the development, the lack of identified, up to date need for a development of the scale of the application and referred to policies:

· DP9 which stated that small scale developments were acceptable but that the proposed development was more than 10% of the existing properties
· CP1 which stated that development should be essential for agriculture, forestry, tourism and other needs and he supported the objectors arguments that there was no evidence of essential need

· H1 which stated that development should be well related to scale, form and character of existing properties and he believed that valid arguments had been presented to the Committee explaining how those criteria had not been met

· H6 which stated that the proposal should be well related to the settlement and he believed that, again, valid arguments had been presented.

Councillor Harmer-Jones (Parish Council) stated that the observations of the Parish Council had highlighted the previous planning history of the site when an application had been refused as it was decided that 5 homes would affect the character and appearance of the village.  The present application was for 10 homes and she believed the application should be turned down for the same reasons as the previous application.  
Regarding need, Councillor Harmer-Jones did not believe there was a proven need for a development of the proposed size.  She stated that the last housing needs survey identified a need for 5 houses and she asked that an up to date survey be carried out before any decision was made.  

Regarding the character of the area and village setting, Councillor Harmer-Jones said that she believed the site lay outside the boundary of Hallbankgate and would change the views from the village and have a detrimental visual impact.  

She advised that the Parish Council wished to acknowledge the need for affordable housing but that they did not believe there was the need for a development of the size proposed and suggested that applicants should look at other brown field sites with the Parish.  She believed that Pallion House would be adversely affected and hoped that Members would consider the comments made and turn down the application.  

Mr Dent (representing the Applicants) stated that Riverside appreciated that the application raised sensitive and emotive issues.  With regard to planning policies Mr Dent stated that the scheme was in line with planning policies including PPS3, PPS1 and H1.  He believed that Hallbankgate was regarded as a Local Service Centre and therefore met the need as a rural exception site.  He stated that the design of the development would enhance the village and was within a sustainable location.  Mr Dent also believed that the development was well related to the services within the village.  Mr Dent advised that with regard to the scale of the proposal, Policy H1 suggested an increase of 20% would be significant and that the proposed development was below that figure.  
With regard to design Mr Dent advised that the proposals had been supported by the planners as an example of good practice.  He further advised that the site was not in a flood zone and that the Environment Agency was satisfied that there was no risk of flooding but in fact there was a reduction in the risk of flooding downstream.  Mr Dent explained that the proposed development would be sustainable homes with insulation, water retention measures and solar panels.  He advised that the distance between adjacent buildings was 19-26 metres.

With regard to need, Mr Dent advised that since the survey was carried out in 2004 house prices had risen 20% and unemployment 60% so it was increasingly more difficult for people to get affordable mortgages.  He advised that Riverside Carlisle had 14 properties and had no vacancies since 1997.  Brampton Rural Housing had 10 properties and had had only 1 vacancy since the late 1990s.  A recent public consultation event had resulted in 8 queries for properties.  

Mr Dent stated that the Homes and Community Agency had allocated in excess of £600,000 of grant to the scheme, and Riverside Carlisle was planning to spend over £1m and believed that there would not be that level of commitment if there was not the need.
A Member believed that there was a need for low cost housing and that it would help young people stay in the area where they grew up.  However, he agreed that there was not enough evidence to back up the need in the case of the application.  With regard to the Policies DP9 and DP20 regarding sustainable drainage, the Member asked whether attenuation tanks would be used to harvest and re-use water if permission was granted.
The Member stated that he would like to know what had changed since the refusal of the application in 1987.  He believed Riverside Carlisle had a good case for the development but he was not convinced that the application was at the correct level at the present time.  The Member advised that he had been told there was a special need for 14 people but that he believed the application should be deferred until further work had been carried out.

A Member also sought clarification on the refusal of the application in 1987.  The Member was also concerned about the drainage as the field had been very boggy when seen on the site visit.  She stated that she was satisfied with what Riverside had said regarding drainage but she seconded the proposal to defer the application for further information including drainage reports.  

The Principal Development Control Officer advised that there was a difference between the policy regarding the site being an exception site and the policy regarding need.

The Principal Development Control Officer also advised, regarding flooding on the site, that the dip in the ground led to water ponding and seeping through the dry stone wall towards other properties.  As there would be attenuation tanks in place the Principal Development Control Officer believed that the problem should not occur.
The Housing Enabling Officer advised the Committee that when assessing need there were two different methodologies to be applied – market housing assessment and statistical probability.  He advised that a parish survey had been carried out and he was currently awaiting data from that.  He stated that the City Council was reluctant to carry out surveys as they did not get the required responses but that wider indicators such as Housing Association waiting lists had identified 20 people awaiting properties in the area.

The Principal Development Control Officer stated that he had looked at the issues in the application in 1987 and the appeal and advised that there were insufficient grounds to turn down the application on this occasion.

A Member believed that the application should be deferred until more reliable figures could be obtained.

A Member stated that housing in rural areas had been a problem for a number of years and that when developers attempt to rectify the problems objections were raised.  He believed that the application was for a small number of houses in a large area.
A Member advised that letters from the Friends of the Lake District and the North Pennines AONB Officer did not support properties being built within the area.  He also stated that it was apparent from the site visit that the colour and texture of the grass changed indicated that water flowed down the slope and that more information was needed on the drainage proposals.
A Member asked who had produced the latest report regarding flooding and drainage.  
The Principal Development Control Officer reminded Members that at the site visit they could see that water flowed from the stream outside the site and crossed the road.  He advised that flooding was a 1 in 1000 years event and that attenuation tanks would collect the water and discharge it into the stream at a rate that would not affect the flooding.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that a report sent to the City Council on behalf of the applicant did not address issues of the properties downstream of the site.
A Member asked if any comments had been received from the Environment Agency.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that because the site was not a designated flood zone they would not comment.  He believed that if run off water ran into the stream the houses near the stream would not be flooded but that he would consult with the Council’s own drainage engineer on the matter.

A Member queried the reason for deferral as all the relevant organisations had been consulted and responded where necessary.  A Member replied that there were a number of issues that needed to be addressed including the effect the development would have on the stream, general drainage on the site and housing needs and that the application should be deferred until the relevant reports were available.  

A Member believed that a report on potential flooding was required as he had noticed when on the site visit that the site was under water while the stream was virtually empty.  He stated that while he accepted that attenuation tanks would alleviate the problem clarification was needed before a decision could be made.
After a vote it was agreed that the application would be deferred to consider a further drainage report.

RESOLVED – That the application be deferred to consider further Flood Risk Assessment and contamination reports.
Councillor Layden returned to the meeting.

(3)
Erection of 9no two bedroom hotel apartments including additional parking spaces (Revised Application), Crown Hotel, Wetheral, Carlisle, Cumbria, CA4 8ES (Application 09/0802)
Having declared a personal and prejudicial interest Councillor Riddle left the meeting and took no part in the discussion.  

The Chair confirmed that items 3 and 4 would be taken together as application 09/0802 could not go ahead if application 09/0803 was refused.  

The Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised Members that more than three letters of objection had been received from separate households and a Councillor had requested a right to speak against the proposed development.  

The Development Control Officer advised that the Parish Council had stated that they wished all previous objections to remain.  The Parish Council had previously objected to the application on the grounds that it was contrary to Policy LE17, as the properties to be demolished appeared to be structurally sound and were being lived in at present.  The Parish Council considered that adequate parking still had not been provided and they also considered that any new build should be in sandstone.

In conclusion the Development Control Officer advised that the principle of the proposed development was acceptable and that the proposed apartment building could be accommodated on the site without detriment to the living conditions of the neighbouring properties or the character/setting of the Wetheral Conservation Area.  She advised that the Highways Authority had advised that the proposal was acceptable subject to the imposition of three planning conditions as outlined in the report.  The Development Control Officer advised that in all aspects the proposal was compliant with the objectives of the Carlisle District Local Plan.  

Therefore the Development Control Officer recommended that approval be granted subject to the imposition of the three planning conditions as outlined in the report.

Councillor Earp (Ward Councillor) stated that Policy LE17 covered the criteria under which houses in a Conservation Area could be demolished.  He stated that the Policy was designed to replace buildings that had been damaged by fire or flood or were dilapidated.  He believed that the two properties, built in the Victorian era, were soundly built, structurally sound and still fully occupied.  He also stated that the houses had gardens and one of the properties had parking for 2 cars.  He believed that if the development was approved the front garden would be lost and the rear garden used for parking and that the properties could easily be converted similar to the adjacent cottages.
Councillor Earp continued that Policy LE19 covered the criteria for development proposals within a Conservation Area and believed that the proposed development was a large mass of buildings and would have an impact on the area.  He did not believe that the facade would blend in with the surrounding buildings.
With regard to Policy T1 that covered transport issues, Councillor Earp believed that there would be a significant increase in traffic and there were already a number of traffic problems in the area including lack of parking spaces and a lack of room for large vehicles and coaches to the hotel.  He advised that residents parked near the bus stop and took the bus into Carlisle.  There was also a shortage of parking at the doctor’s surgery and the hotel car park was frequently overflowing.  Councillor Earp advised that the station for the main Carlisle to Newcastle rail line had only 4 parking spaces.  There was also parking issues from Fantails restaurant.  He believed that those issues caused the road to be blocked as people were forced to park on the road.  Councillor Earp did not believe the report from the Highways Authority had allowed enough parking spaced for the proposed development and suggested that the application for demolition be refused and therefore the application for re-development be refused.  
Having declared that he was speaking on the matter as the Ward Councillor,  Councillor Earp remained in the meeting but took no part in the discussion or voting on the application.  

Mr Johnston (Applicant) advised that before embarking on any design the company consulted with the Development Control and Conservation Officer to determine the principles and what might be possible so that the Crown was able to add to the variety of accommodation it was able to offer.  Refurbishment of the properties was considered but decided it would not be suitable.  No objection was raised to the principle of the re-development and the Conservation Officer had advised that although the buildings were in a Conservation Area they had no architectural merit.  He advised that the original planning brief had been for a larger development but the application had been withdrawn after discussion with the Development Control Officer and Conservation Officer.  Following further discussions a revised application was submitted with a reduction in the scale of the scheme and incorporating materials similar to existing buildings.  Mr Johnston further advised that as a result of consultation with the Tree Officer and Highways Authority the proposals were amended to ensure trees were not affected and to increase the number of car parking spaces within the existing car parking facilities.  
Mr Johnston advised that the report submitted had been accepted by the Development Control Officers and that the principle, siting, scale, materials, impact on parking arrangements and trees had all been properly and professionally considered and asked that the application be approved.

The Development Control Manager clarified that the Policy with regard to demolishing unlisted buildings and that it had to be decided whether the buildings should be kept or a good replacement made.  The plans had been viewed and the Conservation Officer had no objections to the proposal.

The Conservation Officer advised that while there was always a concern of new developments in a Conservation Area the proposals must be looked at in the wider context.

A Member stated that at present the properties had gardens and that there was some green areas indicated on the plans and he hoped that they would be taken into consideration when developing the site.  
The Member was also concerned about parking in the area and asked that the matter be looked at carefully.  He believed that there was the possibility of an extension to the doctor’s surgery premises and that there would be more parking available for patients but hoped that the Committee would accept the Development Control Officer’s recommendations, bearing in mind the appearance of the proposed buildings and avoiding any worsening of parking.  
RESOLVED – (1) That approval be granted.
(4)
Demolition of a former pair of semi detached houses (Castle View and Green Lane), erection of 9no two bedroom hotel apartments including additional parking spaces (Revised Application) (Conservation Area Consent for Demolition), Crown Hotel, Wetheral, Carlisle, Cumbria, CA4 8ES (Application 09/0803

This item was discussed and considered as part of application 09/0802 above.

The Principal Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised Members that more than three letters of objection had been received from separate households.  

In conclusion the Principal Development Control Officer recommended that approval be granted but only if permission had been granted for the redevelopment of the site in accordance with application 09/0802.  If that application was refused this application should also be refused on the grounds of prematurity and the potential adverse impact on the setting and appearance on the Wetheral Conservation Area.

RESOLVED: (1) That approval be granted.

Councillor Riddle returned to the meeting.

Councillors P Farmer and Scarborough had been outwith the meeting for some of the discussion and therefore took no part.

(5)
Temporary siting of residential caravan during building works (Retrospective), Field 4818, Beaumont, Carlisle (Application 09/0949)
The Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised Members that and an objection had been received from Beaumont Parish Council and that Councillor John Collier had objected to the application and had requested a Right to Speak at Committee.

The Development Control Officer advised that there had been a verbal objection raising a concern that the application may lead to a permanent dwelling when there were no services to support such a dwelling.  The Development Control Officer presented slides to the Committee and advised that the caravan was well screened from the AONB.
In conclusion the Development Control Officer advised that a permanent dwelling on the site would be contrary to planning policy.  However, a temporary planning permission for a 12 month period would give the applicants a security presence on the site whilst building work was completed.  The Development Control Officer advised that the caravan would not have an adverse impact on the character of the Solway Coast AONB or on the World Heritage Site.  In all aspects, the proposal was compliant with the relevant policies contained within the adopted Local Plan.  

The Development Control Officer therefore recommended that approval be granted 

Councillor Collier (Ward Councillor) advised that he was also the Vice Chair of the Solway Coast AONB and requested that the Committee undertake a site visit as there had been a lot of activity on the site with caravans entering a leaving.
A Member stated that he did not have any objection to a site visit but that he was concerned that the application was retrospective.  

The Assistant Director (Governance) advised that Members must consider the reason for a site visit and that it must be linked to the application of temporary siting of a caravan albeit that there may be a separate enforcement matter to be considered.  
The Development Control Officer advised that he had been to the site earlier in the week and that there was only one residential caravan on the site.  

The Member agreed that if there were other caravans going onto and off the site that would be an enforcement issue but that the Committee had been asked to grant retrospective approval to the application.  

It was therefore agreed that a site visit be undertaken.  

The Chair advised Mr Highton (Objector) that as a site visit had been agreed he could either speak at the meeting or speak when the application was brought back to Committee after the site visit.  

Mr Highton (Applicant) stated that he wished to speak at the meeting and advised that he was the project manager on the site.  He explained there had been a lot of problems when he first arrived on the site, and a lot of people visited the site out of interest.  There had been incidents of theft from the site and the caravan had been installed for security reasons.  Mr Highton advised that building was expected to be completed by the end of 2010.  He further advised that there were pigs on the site and that children had been coming onto the site to feed the pigs, but people had also been disconnecting the electric fence and had even taken the fence down at one point.  
Mr Highton advised that in approximately 6 months the building would have solar heating and water retention measures in place and that the Parish Council and planners would be invited to the site to see what work was being carried out.  

Mr Highton was confused about the statement regarding caravans coming and going.  He stated that the Parish Council had objected that they were not paying rates, etc but Mr Highton advised that they were using solar panels and water retention to save costs.  

RESOLVED: (1) That consideration of application 09/0949 be deferred to enable the Committee to undertake a site visit.

.

DC.84/09
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

(6)
Single storey side extension to provide function room, WC facilities and disabled access (Revised Application), Reading Room, Hayton, Brampton, CA8 9HT (Application 09/0964)

The Principal Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised Members that the application had been brought to Committee for consideration due to the number of objections received.  

In conclusion the Principal Development Control Officer advised that approval be granted.

A Member suggested that a site visit should be undertaken and the Committee agreed.
RESOLVED: (1) That consideration of application 09/0964 be deferred to enable the Committee to undertake a site visit.

(7)
Erection of two 3 bedroom bungalows including garages, land adjacent to the Cottage, Smithfield, Carlisle, CA6 6BP (Application 09/0988)

The Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised Members that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee as the recommendation was contrary to a previous decision by Members at the Development Control Committee on 13 March 2009 (application 08/1242).

The Development Control Officer advised Members that a previous application on the site had been refused in March 2009 by the Development Control Committee as the proposed access to the two properties was located outside the settlement boundary for Smithfield.  The access was from the North of the site onto Skitby Road.  The Development Control Officer explained that the application being considered, in comparison to the previous application, now utilised the existing access from the Longtown-Brampton Road.  She advised that the whole of the application site was now located within the settlement boundary.

The Development Control Officer further advised that since writing the report revised plans had been received relocating the access gates to the property behind the public footpath to alleviate concerns raised by the Green Spaces Countryside Officer.  All relevant statutory consultees and neighbours had been notified of the amendments.  The Highway Authority, the County Council Footpath Officer, the Green Spaces Countryside Officer and the Police had all raised no objection to the amendments.  

The Development Control Officer then presented a short video of the application site.  

In conclusion the Development Control Officer recommended authority to issue approval subject to no adverse comments being received during the remainder of the consultation period which was due to expire on 24 December 2009.

Mr Riordan (Objector) advised that he was also speaking on behalf of Mr and Mrs Lowe who had expressed a Right to Speak but were unable to attend.  Mr Riordan stated that he was concerned about the discharge of foul water and surface water and that there was a significant issue in the village with run off of drainage water.  The Parish Council and other residents had reported that there was evidence that the existing sewer regularly backwaters and that in the view of the Parish Council no additional properties should be linked to the main sewer until improvements had been made by United Utilities.  Mr Riordan further advised that some residents had fitted non-return valves but had already had water backing up and onto their properties.
Mr Riordan showed slides of surface water lying adjacent to his property and also flood gates that he had fitted to his property.  He stated that a letter from the County Council had asked that details of measures to be taken to prevent surface water discharging onto or off the highway be submitted but Mr Riordan believed that the condition could not be met.  United Utilities response had been that the water mains may need extending to serve any development on the site.  Mr Riordan asked what would be done in the meantime and asked that the application be declined until a full survey by United Utilities had been carried out and any remedial measures implemented.  

Regarding access to the development Mr Riordan stated that the Highways Authority had suggested a condition that the access and parking requirements should be met before the commencement of any building work.  He believed that from the plans he could not see how that condition could be met.  Mr Riordan did not believe that the community would get any value from the development but that the drainage problem would worsen and that the proposal would not provide affordable housing.  
A Member stated that he had no problem with the development but was concerned about the entrance and exit on and off the site as it was on a very busy road with heavy traffic.  The Member believed that there must be measures available for draining land for the benefit of the community but there was nothing in the report to support that view and he requested that Planning Officers ask future applicants to consider water retention measures.
The Member stated that he had no problem with the application provided that a condition was made regarding the drainage.  

The Development Control Officer advised that United Utilities had been consulted and had raised no objections to the application.  They had been approached again and asked how they would manage the drainage problem.  As a result a condition had been inserted covering drainage management.
A Member asked that harvesting and re-use of water be included in the condition.  

The Development Control Officer advised that there had been no comments received from the Council’s drainage engineer but that she would consult with the engineer as well as United Utilities on foul and surface water drainage.

A Member believed that pressure should be put onto United Utilities to undertake improvements before the commencement of any work.  

A Member advised that United Utilities response to the application stated that the water mains ‘may’ need extending and requested that a more definite response was preferred.  She believed that work on improving the drainage should be done in advance of any further building work.
The Development Control Manager advised that the wording in the response from United Utilities was standard and not specific to the site.  He advised that, if a water supply to the site required the mains to be extended, it was the responsibility of the developer to pay for those costs.

RESOLVED: That authority to issue approval be granted to the Acting Head of Planning and Housing Services subject to a response from the Council’s drainage engineer and no adverse comments being received raising new issues during the remainder of the consultation period which would expire on 24 December 2009.

The meeting adjourned at 1:19 pm and reconvened at 1.32 pm
(8)
Variation of Condition 8 of previously approved Application 09/0036, land at Barras Close, Barras Close, Carlisle (Application 09/0992)

Having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 09/0992, land at Barras Close, Barras Close, Carlisle, Councillor Mrs Farmer left the meeting and took no part in the decision.  

Having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 09/0992, land at Barras Close, Barras Close, Carlisle, Councillor P Farmer left the meeting and took no part in the decision.  Prior to doing so he exercised his right to speak on the application
The Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised that the applicant had agreed to amend the wording of the amended condition to read:

“No work shall commence until the footpath crossing the site has been stopped up under Section 247 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990.  The route will thereafter be constructed during the course of the development in accordance with the plans approved by application No 09/0036 and shall be made available following the occupation of plots 1-22 inclusive, being approximately the first 50% of the development.”

In conclusion the Development Control Officer advised that it was considered that the proposed variation to Condition 8 of planning permission reference 09/36 accorded with the provisions of the Development Plan, and as there were no material considerations which indicate that it should be determined to the contrary, it would be determined in accordance with the Development Plan and was recommended for approval.  

A Member stated that he was satisfied with the amendments and that Riverside Carlisle had responded to all comments.  He believed that the proposed footpath would not resolve any problems but in fact would make things more difficult for older people as they would have to walk further to reach shops.
Councillor Scarborough advised that he was not in the meeting for the start of the discussion and took no part in the decision.

RESOLVED:  (1) That approval be granted.

(9)
Application to replace extant permission for new community fire station, vacant land adjacent to Newtown School, Raffles Avenue, Carlisle (Application 09/9042)

The Chairman reported that the application had been withdrawn.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

Councillors P and Mrs Farmer returned to the Meeting.

(10)
Erection of a new community fire station, land adjacent to Newtown School, Raffles Avenue, Carlisle, CA2 7EQ (Application 09/9044)

The Development Control Manager advised that the application had been brought before the Committee as it concerned the development of land for purposes which the City Council had previously opposed when consulted by Cumbria County Council.  

The Development Control Manager advised that the County Council had already dealt with and approved this application but it was still necessary for this Council to record its views.

The Development Control Manager explained that the Supplementary Schedule contained revised plans of the proposals and advised that all matters had been reserved apart from the access.  The main changes were that the nature of the Fire Station had changed from being a ‘satellite’ station to having staff based there as their normal place of work and to provide a ‘community base’ for evening meetings for local organisations and that it was now proposed, with the enlarged site, to utilise the street frontage to Brookside to form an ‘exit’ for appliances leaving the fire station.
The Development Control Manager advised that the City Council was concerned about road safety around the entrance and exit of the site.  He stated that although the plans incorporated the proposed frontage onto Brookside, there was, at present, no agreement over the attainment by the County Council of that additional land which would have to be negotiated in discussion with Lovell and the City Council.  He believed that if the land was acquired it would make more sense to have the entrance and egress from Brookside and so avoid any large vehicle movement via the Raffles Avenue entrance that immediately abutted the entrance to the nursery and primary schools.  
The Development Control Manager further advised that the County Officer report discounted the option for a dual entrance/exit from Brookside citing the possible impact on trees, an argument that the City Council’s Tree Officer did not regard as an insuperable problem.  

In conclusion the Development Control Manager recommended that the City Council did not oppose, in principle, the site being used for the western fire station but that the County Council be requested to review the access arrangements so that a single entry and exit for fire appliances onto Brookside was pursued.  Similarly the Development Control Officer recommended that the County Council be advised that the indicative site layout plan was not supported in that it would be likely to result in damage to the root systems of trees within the site that were covered by a Tree Preservation Order and that the proposed car parking areas would potentially lead to disturbance to the occupiers of adjacent residential properties at Raffles Avenue.  

A Member believed that objections should be raised as the proposed entrance and exit were not safe as large vehicles would have to pass the entrance to the nursery and primary school.  
A Member believed that there would be traffic problems as Brookside was a one way street and traffic drove along both sides.  Vehicles emerging from the site would enter the one way circuit past the school.
A Member believed that if nothing could be done to regarding the decision then the City Council make some recommendation that only one entrance and exit site be used.  

A Member believed that the revised application was safer than the original and that the Committee should accept the County Council’s decision.

A Member stated that there was scope for more development on the site and that the fire station would be serving a large area of the city and would therefore be very busy.  He believed the application had been ill thought out and was not an ideal site due to the potential traffic problems.  

A Member hoped that the Highway Authority would look at appropriate safety measures to be installed.  

A Member asked whether the traffic calming measures put in place 10-15 years ago were appropriate to the current traffic situations.  

A Member believed that parents dropping off and picking up children from school would park on Newtown Road and that they may prevent fire appliances from getting through.

RESOLVED: (1) To raise objections to the application

(11)
Renewal of permission for temporary sales office (Retrospective Application), Orton Grange Caravan park, Orton Grange, Carlisle, CA5 6LA (Application 09/0958)
The Development Control Officer submitted the report and advised that the application was being brought before the Development Control Committee for determination due to the receipt of three letters of objection and two verbal objections.  

In conclusion the Development Control Officer advised that in overall terms the proposal did not adversely affect the living conditions of adjacent properties by poor design, unreasonable overlooking or unreasonable loss of daylight or sunlight.  The scale and design of the sales office is acceptable.  In all aspects the proposals were considered to be compliant with the objectives of the Local Plan policies.  

Therefore the Development Control Officer recommended that approval be granted.  

A Member stated that the application was retrospective and that the cabin should be removed and the land reinstated before September 2010 rather than December 2010 as suggested by the Development Control Officer.  

RESOLVED: (1) That approval be granted subject to the cabin being removed and the land reinstated before September 2010.
DC.85/09
DS.101/09 – Proposed Tree Preservation Order No 249, Land Adjacent to 9 Leywell Drive
The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer submitted Report DS.101/09 regarding a Tree Preservation Order that was made on 1 October 2009 to protect two mature Oak trees in public open space adjacent to 9 Leywell Drive, Carlisle.  

The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer advised that on 1 October 2009 an enquiry was received about the felling/pruning of Oak trees situated in public open space adjacent to 9 Leywell Drive on land that was owned by Barratt Homes, but would in due course be handed over to Carlisle City Council.  

Having been contacted by the owners of 9 Leywell Drive to discuss the possibilities of work to the Oak trees Barratt Homes had contacted the City Council to state that they had no objections to any work to the trees subject to them not incurring any costs, and to check if the trees were subject to a Tree Preservation Order.  

Taking into consideration the Council’s future ownership of the trees the Green Spaces Manager was contacted and verbally expressed the opinion that he would not want to see the removal of the trees unless there was a justifiable arboricultural reason, and that the trees had been retained as part of the structural landscaping of the development.  Subsequently an officer of the Council had visited the site to assess the suitability for statutory protection by means of a Tree Preservation Order.  

On 1 October 2009 Tree Preservation Order 249, land adjacent to 9 Leywell Drive was made to protect the two large mature Oak trees.  A letter of objection was subsequently received.  

In conclusion, the Landscape Architect/Tree Officer stated that whilst it was accepted that in the future it may be necessary to consider works to the trees the Tree Preservation Order did not prevent reasonable management in accordance with best practice, albeit that the prior consent of the Local Planning Authority would be required.  Therefore having duly considered the objections and having weighed those objections against the present and future value of the trees it was considered that the trees provided a significant level of public amenity and therefore merited the protection afforded by a Tree Preservation Order.

The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer therefore recommended that the Development Control Committee resolve to confirm Tree Preservation Order 249, land adjacent 9 Leywell Drive without modification.

RESOLVED – That Tree Preservation Order 249 be confirmed without modification.

[The meeting ended at 1:50 pm]

